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(3) A change in or addition of any di-
rect air carrier, securer, or depository 
bank. 

(d) The charter operator shall amend 
the prospectus to reflect any change 
described in paragraph (c) of this sec-
tion. The amendment shall be filed in 
the manner and form used for the origi-
nal prospectus. It shall become effec-
tive upon filing unless the operator is 
otherwise notified. 

(e) The charter operator shall notify 
the depository bank (if any) and the se-
curer of any change described in para-
graph (c) of this section not later than 
when filing a prospectus amendment to 
reflect the change. If the securer is un-
able to adjust the security agreement 
as required by the change, the Office of 
Aviation Analysis, Special Authorities 
Division shall be advised of this fact 
within 2 business days. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under Control Number 2106–0005) 

§ 380.26 Discrimination. 
No charter operator shall make, give, 

or cause any undue or unreasonable 
preference or advantage to any par-
ticular person, port, locality, or de-
scription of traffic in air transpor-
tation in any respect whatsoever, or 
subject any particular person, port, lo-
cality, or description of traffic in air 
transportation to any unjust discrimi-
nation or any undue or unreasonable 
prejudice or disadvantage in any re-
spect whatsoever. 

§ 380.27 Methods of competition. 
No charter operator shall engage in 

unfair or deceptive practices or unfair 
methods of competition in air trans-
portation or the sale thereof. 

§ 380.28 Charter prospectus. 
(a) The charter prospectus shall in-

clude an original and two copies of the 
following: 

(1) From the charter operator and the 
direct air carrier: 

(i) The proposed flight schedule, list-
ing the origin and destination cities, 
dates, type of aircraft, number of seats, 
and charter price for each flight; 

(ii) The tour itinerary (if any) includ-
ing hotels (name and length of stay at 
each), and other ground accommoda-
tions and services; and 

(iii) A statement that they have en-
tered into a charter contract that cov-
ers the proposed flight schedule, that 
the contract complies with all applica-
ble Department regulations, and that a 
copy of the schedule has been sent to 
the depository bank (if any) and the 
operator’s securer. The schedule shall 
be identified with a number assigned 
by the charter operator that does not 
duplicate any schedule numbers as-
signed by the operator to other pro-
posed flight schedules. The proposed 
flight schedule, tour itinerary (if any), 
and statement shall be filed on OST 
Form 4532. 

(2)(i) From the charter operator and 
the securer, a statement: 

(A) That they have entered into a se-
curity agreement covering the pro-
posed flight schedule that complies 
with § 380.34, including the amount of 
the coverage, the number assigned to it 
by the securer, and the amount of any 
outstanding claims against it, and 

(B) That the securer has received a 
copy of the proposed flight schedule. 
The statement shall identify the pro-
posed flight schedule by the schedule 
number assigned by the charter oper-
ator in accordance with paragraph (a) 
of this section. If there are any out-
standing claims against the agreement, 
the charter operator and securer shall 
also state that they have executed a 
rider or amendment increasing the cov-
erage by the amount of the claims, or 
that the securer will separately pay 
any claims for which it may be liable 
without impairing the agreement or re-
ducing the amount of its coverage. 

(ii) These statements shall be filed an 
OST Form 4533. 

(3) If a depository agreement is used, 
a statement from the charter operator, 
the direct air carrier, and the deposi-
tory bank: 

(i) That they have entered into a de-
pository agreement covering the pro-
posed flight schedule that complies 
with § 380.34, and 

(ii) That the bank has received a 
copy of the proposed flight schedule by 
the schedule number assigned by the 
charter operator in accordance with 
paragraph (a)(1) of this section. This 
statement shall be filed on OST Form 
4534. 
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(b) Each of the statements described 
in paragraph (a) of this section shall 
also include the names and addresses of 
the parties to it, and the originals shall 
be signed by those parties. 

(c) The prospectus may cover a series 
of charters performed by one charter 
operator if the departure of the last 
charter is not more than one year after 
the departure of the first. 

(d) If the prospectus covers a series of 
charters and the air transportation 
will be performed by more than one di-
rect air carrier, the prospectus shall in-
clude separate statements in accord-
ance with paragraphs (a)(1) and (a)(3) of 
this section to cover the flights that 
will be performed by each direct car-
rier. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under Control Number 2106–0005) 

§ 380.29 Charter contract. 
The charter contract between the 

charter operator or foreign charter op-
erator and the direct air carrier shall 
evidence a binding commitment on the 
part of the carrier to furnish the air 
transportation required for the trip or 
trips covered by the contract. 

§ 380.30 Solicitation materials. 
(a) All solicitation materials for a 

Public Charter shall include the name 
of the charter operator and the name of 
the direct air carrier. 

(b) Any solicitation material that 
states a price per passenger shall also 
include one of the following: 

(1) A statement referring to the oper-
ator-participant contract for further 
information about conditions applica-
ble to the charter; or 

(2) The full text of the operator-par-
ticipant contract. 

(c) Except as set forth in § 380.33a for 
operator’s option plan contracts, if the 
charter prospectus names alternative 
dates or cities, any solicitation mate-
rial that states a price per passenger 
shall also state that the actual dates or 
cities have not yet been selected, if 
that is the case. 

(d) Any solicitation material that 
names a hotel but does not name every 
hotel named in the operator-partici-
pant contract shall also state that sub-
stitutions may be made. 

(e) In any solicitation material from 
a direct air carrier, indirect air carrier, 
or an agent of either, for a charter, 
charter tour (i.e., a combination of air 
transportation and ground accommoda-
tions), or a charter tour component 
(e.g., a hotel stay), any price stated for 
such charter, tour, or component shall 
be the entire price to be paid by the 
participants to the air carrier, or 
agent, for such charter, tour, or compo-
nent. 

§ 380.31 General requirements for op-
erator-participant contracts. 

(a) Except for telephone sales for 
which payment is made by credit card 
as described in paragraph (b) of this 
section, the charter operator shall not 
accept payment from or on behalf of a 
prospective participant unless the par-
ticipant has agreed to the conditions of 
the charter by signing an operator-par-
ticipant contract as described in 
§ 380.32. If a member of a group that 
will travel together pays for the group, 
that member may sign the contract on 
behalf of the group. 

(b) For telephone sales only, the 
charter operator may accept payment 
by credit card without the participant 
having first signed an operator-partici-
pant contract provided that the char-
ter operator first advises the customer: 

(1) That he or she has the right to re-
ceive the operator-participant contract 
before making a booking; 

(2) That the operator-participant 
contract will be mailed to the partici-
pant within 24 hours of accepting pay-
ment by credit card; and 

(3) That the operator-participant 
contract must be signed, and the 
signed portion returned to the oper-
ator, before travel. 

(4) A full refund must be made of any 
amounts charged to a credit card for 
any participant who cancels before the 
operator-participant contract is signed. 

(c) The contract form may include a 
space that participants may check to 
authorize the charter operator to re-
tain their money while attempting to 
make other arrangements for them if 
there is no space available on the flight 
or on specific alternative flights they 
have requested. 

(d) If there is no space available on 
the flight or specific alternative flights 
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